PAGE  
- 4 -


PERMANENT COUNCIL OF THE 
OEA/Ser.G


ORGANIZATION OF AMERICAN STATES
CP/CISC/INF. 9/11

25 March 2011

COMMITTEE ON INTER-AMERICAN SUMMITS MANAGEMENT
Original: English


AND CIVIL SOCIETY PARTICIPATION


IN OAS ACTIVITIES

REPORT BY MS. SHERRY TROSS, EXECUTIVE SECRETARY OF THE SUMMITS
OF THE AMERICAS SECRETARIAT, ON RECENT ACTIVITIES TO SUPPORT
AND STRENGTHEN THE SUMMITS PROCESS
(Presented at the regular meeting of the CISC held on March 24, 2011)

REPORT BY MS. SHERRY TROSS, EXECUTIVE SECRETARY OF THE SUMMITS
OF THE AMERICAS SECRETARIAT, ON RECENT ACTIVITIES TO SUPPORT
AND STRENGTHEN THE SUMMITS PROCESS
(Presented at the regular meeting of the CISC held on March 24, 2011)

Thank you, Mr. Chairman

Distinguished Chair, Delegates

I am pleased to address this meeting of the CISC to inform Member States of the activities and initiatives that the Summits of the Americas Secretariat has undertaken in the past months in fulfillment of its role of supporting the host country and Member States in the preparation and technical coordination of the upcoming Summit, as well as the follow-up and implementation of the mandates and commitments from past Summits. 

In the first quarter of this year, the Summits of the Americas Secretariat (SAS) has concentrated much of its efforts in putting together the institutional infrastructure for the celebration of the Sixth Summit of the Americas; consulting with Member States and institutional partners regarding ways to strengthen the Summits process; and providing information and advice to the government of Colombia as it moves forward with planning efforts to realize a Summit process that is inclusive, focused and results-oriented. 

We have also been working jointly with the host country to prepare the first meeting of the Summit Implementation Review Group (SIRG) for this year which will take place in just over two weeks, on April 11 at 2:30 p.m. The draft agenda and related documents to this meeting have been officially distributed to all National Coordinators and Permanent Missions to the OAS. 

Today, I would like to take the opportunity to share with Member States some specific activities during this first quarter in four important areas: (1) Collaboration; (2) Communication; (3) Citizen participation; and (4) Implementation and follow up. 

1. Strengthening Collaboration 

In follow up to the SIRG meeting in December and as part of ongoing efforts to strengthen the Summits of the Americas process, the Summit Secretariat has been working with technical areas of the General Secretariat areas to identify concrete ways to reinforce the link between the Summit of the Americas and inter-American ministerial processes. Working in partnership with the Executive Secretariat for Integral Development (SEDI) and the Secretariat for Multidimensional Security, we have sought to lay out work plans which would allow for both backwards and forwards linkages between ministerial processes and the Summit, and help to ensure that Summit priorities become more integrated into the Ministerial process. As we move forward, the Summits Secretariat will continue to engage with the relevant areas of the Organization and Member States to find the most effective ways to bridge the current gap between Ministerial meetings and the Summit process. 

Similarly, the Summits Secretariat continues to work to strengthen collaboration among the institutional partners of the Summit process to encourage more effective use of resources. The 12 Joint Summit Working Group institutions, chaired by the OAS, meet every six weeks at the technical level to coordinate activities and institutional support for Summit preparations. The group is working jointly to determine how it may best advance efforts aimed at matching mandates and Summit-related initiatives with the appropriate financing and technical capacity for their implementation. 

In terms of strengthening the institutional memory of the Summits process, the Secretariat has been closely collaborating with the Columbus Memorial Library to create a more effective system of document classification that will facilitate tracking, reference and retrieval of information, ensuring that the historical records of the Summit are available for future reference.

2. Development of a Communications Strategy

The Summits of the Americas Secretariat has been working during this first quarter on the preparation and design of a communications strategy that aims to reach a broad range of stakeholders, share information in a timely manner on Summit preparations, highlight fulfillment of Summit mandates by Member States and the Joint Summit Working Group, and create awareness.

Delegates would be aware of the news brief simply called “Did you know?” that the Summits Secretariat prepares and distributes every two weeks to over 6,500 readers. The goal of “Did You Know?” is simple – reinforce in a succinct way the importance of Summits, highlight Member State fulfillment of Summit-related initiatives as well as show measurable results and the real impact of these programs on people's lives. The news briefs are adapted primarily from information taken from national reports submitted by Member States or reports of the Joint Summit Working Group. The feedback on the news briefs has been extremely positive with the Secretariat receiving subscription requests that have led to a broader receiving audience for each version. We would encourage those countries to submit their national reports and give us the opportunity to help showcase their successes.

As part of the broader communications initiative and in anticipation of increased interest as the Summit draws closer, the Summit Secretariat has redesigned and updated its Website to make it easier for users to find information.  In the first two months of this year, traffic to the Summit of the Americas website has increased by 60%. The top 5 countries from which new users originated in February were the United States, Mexico, Colombia, Canada and Venezuela.

The Summits Secretariat is also planning to explore more use of social media, including Facebook and Twitter, to reach a wider audience. We are currently working with the Secretariat for External Relations in order to have clear institutional guidelines on the use of social media.

3. Broaden and Deepen Citizen Participation in the Summits Process
The Summit Secretariat has continued to provide opportunities for dialogue and discussions and to seek new mechanisms to strengthen the participation of social actors in the Summits Process. 

In this regard, the Summits Secretariat has been doing its part towards reducing redundancies and duplication within the General Secretariat of the OAS, and we are collaborating with the Department of International Affairs on all topics related to civil society participation in the Summits process in order to capitalize on existing capacities and infrastructure. SAS has designated a coordinator to work closely with DIA as well as the other areas of the General Secretariat that work specifically with non-governmental actors -- the Young Americas Business Trust, the Executive Secretariat for Integral Development, and the Department of International Law -- to help synchronize activities.

I am also pleased to report that the Summits Secretariat recently organized two Sub-regional Meetings of Indigenous Peoples in follow-up to the III Indigenous Leaders’ Summit of the Americas. The first Sub-regional meeting was held on December 13, 2010, in Ottawa, Canada, with indigenous representatives from North America and the Caribbean. The second Sub-Regional meeting was held with representatives from Latin-American countries (including Brazil) in Bogota, Colombia, on March 15 and 16, 2011.  The main purpose of the Sub-Regional Meetings was to provide an opportunity to follow-up on the implementation of the April 2009 Declaration and Plan of Action of the III Indigenous Leaders Summit of the Americas (III ILSA) “Implementing the Rights of Indigenous Peoples of the Americas for Present and Future Generations” and to coordinate efforts for a possible IV Indigenous Leaders’ Summit of the Americas. 45 participants attended the meeting in Ottawa, Canada in December. 98 indigenous representatives from 19 countries attended the March meeting in Bogota, Colombia.   Both of these meetings resulted in recommendations that, among other things, seek to define and strengthen indigenous peoples' participation in the OAS and the Summits process. The full set of recommendations will be shared with Member States.

Two other civil society meetings -- the Western Hemisphere Think Tanks Initiative organized by FOCAL, the Inter-American Dialogue and FEDESAROLLO and the Active Democracy Network -- convened meetings in Bogota to coincide with the dates of the indigenous meeting organized by the Summits Secretariat. The timed planning of these meetings provided the opportunity for the Summits Secretariat to organize a joint roundtable discussion with all three groups of participants thereby providing a unique opportunity for academics, civil society actors and indigenous representatives to engage in a cross-sectoral dialogue, share best practices and exchange ideas about participation in the Summit process. We look forward to having more cross-sectoral dialogues in the lead up to the Summit.

The Summits Virtual Community is another important tool that is helping to create more spaces for engagement and dialogue on a range of issues. For example, the SVC is currently hosting, with the Inter American Commission of Women (CIM), a hemispheric virtual consultation on “Women’s Leadership for a Citizens’ Democracy.” In the first quarter of 2011, the SVC experienced a 58% growth in membership. The organization profiles of users indicate a greater representation of civil society and Indigenous organizations, and somewhat lesser representation from the private sector and multilateral organizations. We expect that the usage of the Virtual Community will continue to trend upward in the coming months.

4. Implementation and Follow-up of Summit mandates (SISCA)

Two years ago, the Summits Secretariat introduced the Summit Implementation and Follow-Up System (SISCA) with the aim of facilitating follow-up and streamlining the process for the presentation of national reports. While Member States indicated agreement with the objective of SISCA, the low usage of the system prompted us to do a review to determine how to improve the system. With this in mind, in February, the Summits Secretariat sent out a survey to National Coordinators and registered SISCA users. The results of that survey combined with comments received by Member States revealed that: 

· Users are more likely to search for information “By Theme” than by the other options (by Country or by Paragraph in the Declaration);

· The functionality and user-friendliness of the system needed to be improved in order for it to be more responsive to Member States’ requirements and needs;

· There is a need to avoid duplication in reporting. 

We have taken your comments and recommendations on board and, together with the Department of Information Technology Services, have been working to redesign the system. 

The new proposed version of the system would:

i) Enable reporting by theme and also allow users to be able to identify the mandates that relate to the specific theme on which they are reporting; and

ii) Simplify the process of inputting information in the system in order to make the process less time and labor intensive;

The new proposed version also introduces two new areas of functionality:

i) A report function/button is designed to make it easier to extract information once it has been entered. This functionality, we believe will also facilitate the drafting of national reports and reduce/eliminate the current duplication of effort which requires Member States to draft a report and separately input information into the system. It will also facilitate the standardization of presentation of national reports.

ii) Another feature creates an option for institutions of the Joint Summit Working Group to utilize the system to report on their implementation of Summit mandates. We believe that this is an important component as it will provide a more comprehensive view of implementation and follow up. 

Since the system redesign is based on your feedback, we would like to take this opportunity today to do a brief demonstration of the concept for the new system before going to production. Mr. Juan José Goldschtein, the Director of the Department of Information Technology and a full partner in this endeavor, will now present a demo of the revamped system and explain the changes.  We look forward to your feedback.

Thank you.
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